MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 4th November 2013 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.
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Apologies for Absence

No apologies were received. 
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Young People of the Year Awards
Councillor Owen reported on his attendance at the Young People of the Year Awards for Cambridgeshire on 23rd October 2013, and offered the Council’s congratulations to Lesley-Anne Parkinson of March on her achievements at those awards.
His sentiments were endorsed by all March Town Councillors.

Following on from this, Inspector Robin Sissons requested that the Mayor, Councillor Andrew Pugh, present Sgt. Mark Plitsch with the District Commander’s Certificate of Good Work

This award was made on the recommendation of the East Anglian Ambulance Trust in recognition of his ability to keep a young child alive until such time as qualified paramedics arrived at the incident. They believed that without his prompt actions the child would have died following a near-drowning experience.

Sgt. Mark Plitsch was applauded for his actions by all persons present, but was modest in acceptance of the award by stating that he merely relied on training received as part of his job.
Following the presentation, Inspector Robin Sissons and Sgt. Mark Plitsch were thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.20pm. 
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Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Cornwell and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.
Councillors Cornwell and Skoulding left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that two additional planning applications would be discussed.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR13/0759/TRTPO
Mr R Ayres, 304 Ugg Mere Court Road, Ramsey Heights, Huntingdon.
Fell 1no Elm and Works to 8no Limes, 1no Tree of Heaven (Ailanthus), 3no Pines, 2no group of Elms, 2no Sycamores and 1no group of Sycamores, 1no Ash covered by TPO 3/1967.
177 Station Road, March.

Received: 23 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 21 October 2013.
Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0768/F
Mr S Read, EcoGen Ltd, PO Box 49, Chacewater, Truro, Cornwall.


Variation of condition 2 of Appeal reference APP/D0515/A/10/2138585 in relation to Planning permission F/YR09/0562/F (Erection of 5 no wind turbines (max hub height 69.0 metres) together with associated infrastructure including a control and switchgear building, underground cabling, crane hardstandings, watercourse crossings and temporary construction compound) relating to the size and design of the substation (control) room building.

Land South Of Boardinghouse Farm, Knights End Road.

Received: 23 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 12 October 2013.
Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0769/F
Mr S Read, EcoGen Ltd, PO Box 49, Chacewater, Truro, Cornwall.


Variation of condition 20 of Appeal reference APP/D0515/A/10/2138585 in relation to Planning permission F/YR09/0562/F (Erection of 5 no wind turbines (max hub height 69.0 metres) together with associated infrastructure including a control and switchgear building, underground cabling, crane hardstandings, watercourse crossings and temporary construction compound) relating to noise emissions.

Land South Of Boardinghouse Farm, Knights End Road.

Received: 23 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 12 October 2013.
Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0773/F

Mr T Cocozza, Glenholme, Springfield, Fletton, 




Peterborough.

Erection of a single-storey building comprising of 2no units for retail (A1) and retail (A1)/financial and professional services (A2), including installation of 4no air conditioning units, ATM, formation of a new vehicular access and associated works, involving demolition of existing building.


Site Of 43 To 47 The Causeway, March.

Received: 28 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 24 October 2013.
Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0777/F

Mr & Mrs C Murfitt, 9 Estover Road, March.

Erection of a single-storey and 2-storey rear extension and porch to front of existing dwelling. 


S/a.

Received: 28 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 25 October 2013.
Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0779/CERTLU
Certificate of Lawful Use (Existing): Use of building as 


dwelling at Building North Of 101A Nene Parade,

 March.





Received: 28 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 15 November 2013.

No comment. March Town Council has no knowledge of this site’s usage.
F/YR13/0604/F

Erection of a 2-storey extension to existing building 



involving demolition of existing dwelling at Eastfield 



House, 423 Wisbech Road, March. 





Revision: Footprint of extension reduced.

Received: 30 October 2013.

Consultation Date: 29 October 2013.
Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0789/F
Funeralcare, 12th Floor, 1 Angel Square, Manchester.


Installation of new entrance doors to front and entrance door to rear of existing building.


72 High Street, March.


Received: 4 November 2013.

Consultation Date: 29 October 2013.

Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0792/F
Mr K Harris, 5 Mill Hill Lane, March.


Erection of a 2 storey side and rear extension, involving the demolition of single storey rear extension and garage, to existing dwelling.


41 Knights End Road, March.


Received: 4 November 2013.

Consultation Date: 30 October 2013.

Recommend approval.
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Public Participation
Since no members of the public were in attendance, no public participation took place.
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Police Update
PCSOs Dawn Rae and Rachel Cheverton reported as follows:
a) This area had the top performing police district with a 32.3% detection rate.
b) During October 2013 there had been 52 cases of anti-social behaviour compared with 78 cases in October 2012.

c) Also during October 2013 there had been 5 burglaries, 8 thefts from motor vehicles, 5 cycle thefts and 11 cases of shoplifting (of which 9 had been detected).

d) All arrangements were in place for the Remembrance Day Parade.

e) Incidents of graffiti appear to be diminishing.

f) Halloween had created few problems.

g) In-town drinking was still being monitored.

Discussions ensued regarding the following points:

a) Speedwatch and the areas being targeted.

b) Feedback was requested regarding the success of the speed reduction scheme in Westry.

c) Egg throwing incidents within the town centre.

Following their presentation, PCSOs Dawn Rae and Rachel Cheverton were thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.55pm.

118
Presentation by Nicola Fenton, the New Outreach Worker for the Cambridgeshire Police & Crime Commissioner
Nicola Fenton reported that it was her job to listen to the concerns of the residents of Peterborough & Fenland, and report back to the Police Commissioner accordingly.
She also reported that police officers were now utilising new technology to enable them to work more efficiently and spend less time performing clerical duties. 

Concerns were raised as follows:
a) Cycles riding on paths after dark without lights.

b) Lack of police officers and, in particular, PCSOs on the street.

c) Inconsiderate parking.

d) Speeding in residential areas. It was felt that the focus for the mobile speed units should shift from out-of-town to town centre.

e) British Transport Police regularly parking on double yellow lines to monitor the Station Road crossing.

Nicola then asked whether it would be possible to have a stall at the Christmas Market on 8th December 2013. Councillor French stated that she would facilitate this request.

Following her presentation, Nicola Fenton was thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 8.10pm.
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Presentation by Lucy Stone, Community Navigator
This presentation did not take place since Lucy Stone had forwarded her apologies.
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Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 
Main Council Meeting of 7th October 2013.

Extraordinary Council Meeting of 21st October 2013. 
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 21st October 2013.

Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 21st October 2013.
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Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 7th October 2013:

Minute 104 / 89 / 68 / 52: 
No further formal updates have been received regarding the derelict buildings in Acre Road, although Councillor French reported that a satisfactory outcome would soon be achieved.
Minute 104 / 89 / 68 / 54 / 39 / 30 / 7:
No further formal updates have been received regarding car parking facilities within the town, and Councillor French agreed to raise the concerns regarding lack of information to the FDC Cabinet Meeting on 7th November 2013.
Minute 104 / 89 / 68 / 54 / 39 / 30 / Street Lighting:
Copies of all e-mails passing between the Clerk and Peta King-Parcell regarding the Christmas streetlight sockets were circulated to all Councillors on 8th October 2013. With the exception of Nene Parade, all works were completed by 14th October 2013.
Minute 104 / 89 / 73:
A. The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Alan Melton, yet again, on 8th October 2013 regarding funding for Wimblington Road street lighting.



B. The Clerk reported that he had e-mailed Balfour Beatty again on 8th October 2013 regarding a quotation for upgrading the Wimblington Road street lights. In consequence, a site visit was arranged with Peter Burbridge on 29th October 2013. No costs are yet available, but it has been established that 15 lights (as opposed to the current 7 lights) are needed to bring the road to an acceptable British standard.
Minute 104 / 89 / 74:
No further formal updates have been received regarding possible enforcement action being taken against The Pet Shop and the Old Freezer Shop, although it was reported by Councillor George that new windows had now been fitted to The Pet Shop.

Concern was expressed at the lack of information received from FDC, and Councillor French re-iterated that she would raise this complaint at the Cabinet Meeting due to be held on 7th November 2013. 

Minute 105:
It was reported that the Railway Station would not now be used as collection point for the questionnaires.
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March Town Plan
The Clerk reported that the questionnaires were being printed within budget and these will be available for distribution by the required date of 11th November 2013.

Councillors discussed the arrangements for such distribution, and also agreed to distribute sealed boxes for the collection of the surveys to the advertised locations as follows: 


Wisbech Road Post Office - Cllr. French

County Road Stores – Cllr. George


Norwood Road Newsagent – Cllr. Cornwell


Station Road Newsagent – Cllr. Quince

 
Badgeney Road Co-op – Cllr. Keane


Elwyn Road Newsagent – Cllr. Keane


Ellingham Avenue Newsagent – Cllr. Owen


Robin Hood Filling Station – Cllr. Skoulding

The following points were noted:

a) Councillors from each ward would be responsible for distributing questionnaires within their ward (more or less) in accordance with a schedule produced by Councillor Philpott.
b) Councillors would notify Councillor French or Philpott as and when delivery had been completed in each street.
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Gaul Road
Councillor French expressed concerns regarding the piece-meal development of Gaul Road, the latest of which was 33 social houses.
It was noted that Cambridgeshire County Council cannot request any education contribution from a social housing development.

It was agreed that no further development should be allowed within Gaul Road until:

a) Full street lighting was installed.

b) A speed reduction scheme was implemented.

c) A Master Plan had been agreed for the whole area from Gaul Road to Mill Hill.

It was proposed by Councillor French and seconded by Councillor Count that the Clerk should write to Paul Medd (FDC) and Mark Lloyd (CCC) with this Council’s concerns.

This proposition was approved by all Councillors with the exception of Councillor Philpott who abstained on the basis that he could have a future conflict of interest in respect of this area.  
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Community Rail Partnership – Notice Boards
The Hereward Community Rail Partnership (CRP) Action Plan sets out a commitment to provide a notice board in town and village centres advertising rail services and timetables, and has requested feedback from March Town Council on this proposal and where a notice board could be located.

Following discussions, it was agreed that the board should be located adjacent to the bus shelter in Broad Street to compliment the new scheme proposed for this area. It was noted that, at this point in time, Cambridgeshire County Council’s tardiness appeared to be delaying the implementation of this scheme (new bus parks, new taxi ranks etc).
It was agreed that the Assistant Town Clerk should forward full details of the scheme to Councillor Count to enable him to progress this matter at County level.
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Hiltons Corner
Councillor Owen reported that he had been contacted by Darren Hankins regarding the replacement of the Hiltons Corner sign that previously existed on the corner of the Norwich & Peterborough Building Society premises.

The sign and bracket would be produced at no cost to March Town Council, but planning permission would be required before it could be erected.

The normal cost of such planning permission is £385, but can be reduced to £190 if submitted and paid for by March Town Council. 
Following discussions, it was agreed that March Town Council should not support this request because a precedent could be set and it was not deemed to be a good use of resources. This decision was approved by 10 votes to 2.
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Local Highway Improvement Initiative
This year’s proposals for consideration under the LHI Scheme are listed below:

a) Wisbech Road Speed Reduction Scheme.
b) Provision of a pedestrian crossing at the junction of Station Road and County Road.

c) Provision of a footpath on Norwood Road bridge.
d) Provision of a footpath in Hundred Road.

e) Moving the bollards outside the Wisbech Road Post Office 18” closer to the shop. 
It was agreed that point b) would not meet the necessary criteria, and that point c) would be prohibitive in price. Point d), whilst desirable, could be considered at a future date.

Following discussions, it was proposed by Councillor French and seconded by Councillor Count, and agreed, that points a) and e) combined would be the preferred option, and that March Town Council should offer to contribute £2,000 towards the cost thereof.
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Cambridgeshire County Council – Councillor Update
Councillor Count provided the following update:

a) Resources are under severe pressure with another £35M savings due to be made in 2014 / 2015.
b) Cambridgeshire is towards the bottom of the national league for health and education public funding.
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Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen provided the following update:
a) Further revenue cuts are due to be made during the next five years which, without doubt, will impact on services.
b) Capital funding announcements regarding the George Campbell Leisure Centre will be made imminently.
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2014/15 Budget Considerations.
The Clerk reported that the proposed 2014 /2015 budget would be presented to the December meeting, and requested that any members who had specific requests for inclusion therein should notify him within the next seven days at the latest.

a) Councillor French requested that funding be increased for the St George’s Fayre, March Summer Festival and March Street Pride.

b) Councillor Count requested that investigations take place to ascertain the viability and cost of illuminating Britannia on the top of the Town Hall.

c) Councillor Philpott requested that funding be increased for sundry donations.

d) Councillor Cornwell requested that a contribution should be considered for additional town signage being investigated by FDC Tourism.  
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Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.50pm
Councillor A Pugh ……………….…………………………..   2nd December 2013.
(Mayor of March)
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